HOLBROOK HAPPENINGS

Issue 419 1 September 2021

HOLBROOK SPORTSGROUND PLAYING
SURFACE UPGRADE

Council is aware that there has been significant

discussion in the community regarding the
unsatisfactory performance of the Holbrook
Sportsground playing surface following the

upgrade to the surface last summer.

Upgrading the playing surfaces of the four most
used grounds; Culcairn, Henty, Holbrook and
Jindera over one summer period was very
ambitious, however with the funding available
through the Drought Communities Fund it was a
once in a lifetime opportunity to achieve lasting
improvements to these grounds. The Holbrook
ground was only sprigged in January and then over
sowed in April and the first year was always going
to be challenging, particularly if a wet winter
ensued.

Council had to heavily roll the surface and remove
sprig lines which has no doubt impacted on the
efficiency of the drainage system. This, combined
with over 100mm of rain in Holbrook in the second

half of July and rain on 25 of the 31 days and two

home games in consecutive weekends during this
period led to the poor state of the surface.

It has always been the intention to undertake
further improvements works after year 1 and to a
lesser extent year 2 to ensure the playing surface
will stand up to the rigors of winter sport.

Works planned post football and netball season
include: additional surface inlet pits installed
around the perimeter of the ground to assist with
the removal of surface water, reshape perimeter

SUCCESSFUL APPLICATIONS FOR THE GREATER HUME COUNCIL BUS

SMALL GRANTS PROGRAM - ROUND 1.

swale drains to direct surface water to the
additional pits, new underground storm water
discharge/outfall drain is to be installed connecting
both the ground and the new building and some
other areas to the main open drain on the western
side of the Reserve. The additional capacity will
greatly improve the drainage of the oval and
surrounds.

The first priority will be to grow the kikuyu by
fertilizing and verti-draining. Low areas on the
ground will be filled. Verti-draining (aerating) will
help alleviate water logging, improve drainage and
also decompact the soil promoting healthy growth
of kikuyu. Further top dressing of the oval may be
required but this will only be undertaken once the
kikuyu is fully established.

Council is confident that over the next two years
the playing surface will improve significantly.
Steven Pinnuck, General Manager - Greater
Hume Council

£

HFIRE RECOVERY

The Greater Hume Council Bushfire Recovery Small grants program helps to add to the ongoing work
being undertaken by Greater Hume Council to support communities and individuals impacted by the
2019/2020 bushfires. The program is to support projects that contribute to community improvement,
wellbeing, resilience and recovery and assist communities and individuals to overcome the social impacts
of the bushfires. Greater Hume Council received three applications for Round 1, with a total of
approximately $26,000 being issued between the successful applicants. The successful applicants were
Wantagong Fire Brigade, Bowna Wymah Fire Brigade and the Holbrook Meals on Wheels Service Inc.
Congratulations to you all. Round 2 of the Greater Hume Council Bushfire Recovery Small Grants
program opens on Monday 31 August 2021 and closes on Friday 1 October 2021.

To download a copy of the program’s guidelines or to apply for the grant, go to the Greater Hume Council
website. For more information please contact Council’s Bushfire Grants Administration Office, Tania
Saunders on 02 60360150.
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HOLBROOK HAPPENINGS’
POLICY STATEMENT

This newsletter is presented by the CTC@Holbrook for the
purpose of disseminating information and articles free of
charge for the benefit of the public. This information is not a
substitute for professional advice and is not intended to be
used as such. The editors do not accept any liability for any loss
or damage incurred by use of or reliance on such information.
The editors of Holbrook Happenings make every effort to
ensure the quality of the information. However, Holbrook
Happenings cannot guarantee and assumes no legal liability or
responsibility for the accuracy, currency or completeness of
information. It is the responsibility of contributors to secure
permission for the use of any photographs or material
provided for the Holbrook Happenings.

DEADLINE

Next deadline 9am
Friday 10 September 2021

We prefer articles to be emailed to:
holbrooklibrary@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au
or ph 02 6036 0173

If you are a new advertiser, email us for
information & a booking form.

Hotbrook Giate,

TRADITIONAL CAKES & Pies ?

Copgee (5%0'0

Due to the current circumstances:

Temporary Revised
Trading Hours

B1 Trading Hours:
Monday to Friday
6am to 3.30pm
Saturday & Sunday
8am to 3.00pm
B2 Trading Hours:
Monday to Sunday
7am to 3.00pm

Please phone for orders also on
02 6036 2049

Per issue Advertising Cost B2 phone: 02 6036 2967
Classified 1/16 page $18.00
1/8 36.00
1/ poge i Gen Life Riverina
% page 3 72.00 Church meets every
3/8 page $108.00 Sunday at 10am at
81A Albury St GENERATION LIFE RIVERINA
% page (check for availability) $144.00 Holbrook (Opposite L I F E
Full page (check for availability) $288.00 the Police Station)
Insert (not printed at CTC) $150.00 Come on down for a fellowship & a chat,
_ coffee & morning tea, adhering to current
Insert (when printed at CTC) $100.00 COVID Restrictions.

Please note this publication is available online at
www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au

LIESCHKE MOTORS

78 ALBURY ST
' _ HOLBROOK
~ Ph: 6036 2244

Proud Sponsor
of Holbrook
Happenings

For any enquiries please contact
Matt Bennetts on 0408 296 203

‘MLWA MEDICAL CLINIC

Regularly visiting doctors
Dr Barbara Hoare Dr Clare Roczniok
Dr lan Pariridge Dr Stephanie Pariridge

Dr Susan Lumsdaine

Same day appointments generally available

Bulk billing for concession card holders & 16yrs & under
Blood/pathology tests

Phone: 6037 1222 ~

Appointments also available with maternal health nurse
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v
Library Complenr
holbrooklibrary@greaterhume.nsw.gov.au
Ph: 02 6036 0173 OPENING HOURS Mon—Fri: 8.30--5.00pm

ﬂ LIKE US ON A Greatar
H
facebool¢ | === -ure,

-_—

SERVICES AVAILABLE THROUGH THE LIBRARY WHILE IN LOCKDOWN

Non contact delivery: If you require books, magazines or DVDs from the library, we can drop them
to your door. Simply call us or email a list of authors or titles you might like and we can retrieve
those for you from the library shelves. You can check on our catalogue at www.rrl.nsw.gov.au,
making sure that you choose books in Holbrook library. Otherwise just give us a call and a general
description of what you like to read and we can choose for you. What could be nicer than a mystery
bag of books delivered to your door.

Digital Library: Everyone should be aware by now that we have an extensive digital collection
ready to be listened to or read on your smartphone or tablet.

Our digital platforms include Borrowbox for audio and eBooks, Indyreads for mostly Australian
content and Libby by Overdrive for audio, eBooks and magazines. Follow the instructions on the
website to download these apps to your device. Ali is currently knitting a sweater whose pattern is
from The Knitter, a fabulous English knitting magazine available free through Libby!

Online story time: Follow us on Facebook and Instagram for a selection of stories read by Dom and
other local library staff. Dom’s latest reading is of Belinda the Ninja Ballerina by Candida Baker and
Mitch Vane. Poor Belinda wants to be a ninja but ends up in ballet school. Watch and listen as Dom
reads the story to find out what happens to Belinda as she jumps around ballet class doing karate
chops instead of curtsies. Follow us on Facebook and Instagram for updates and events.

Not forgetting younger folk......there are some
great fantasy and adventure series in our Junior
Fiction collection. We can drop something to you
with your soap kit! Do come and see us when we
open up. Soap kits will still be available.

available from the library to
ease the stay at home blues.

Please call by phone and we ca \
THECLEY. of NIGHT

drop one off to you (with some I NEVERENDING

books). Adult supervision

ANH DO”

is necessary for these kit

if using with children
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Meals on Wheels
Holbrook-Walla Walla

Meals on Wheels needs more wheels!

This National Meals on Wheels Day, Meals on
Wheels is making an urgent call for more wheels.
The annual celebration held last Wednesday 25th
August acknowledges and celebrates the
dedication and commitment of over 45,000 Meals
on Wheels volunteers. This year Meals on Wheels
is flagging the need for more volunteer delivery
drivers to keep the wheels of the over 590 services
turning.

Meals on Wheels Australia President, Sharyn Broer
says volunteers play an integral role within the
iconic organisation and with more older Australians
needing the support of Meals on Wheels than ever,
new volunteers are urgently required to ensure
continual delivery of the service now and into the
future.

“Meals on Wheels volunteer delivery drivers are
required right across Australia, so this Meals on
Wheels Day we are encouraging anyone who has a
few hours to spare each week to reach out to their
local service and offer their support by way of
volunteering,” she says.

“We have noticed a particular shortage in delivery
drivers, who often use their own vehicles, so Meals
on Wheels needs more wheels.”

Holbrook-Walla Walla service manager, Sue
Winnett says it’s not just the customers who
benefit from Meals on Wheels. “At Meals on
Wheels we recognise the sense of pride and
purpose volunteering at our service offers, as well
as opportunities to make new friends while making
a real and positive difference within the local
community,”

“There are a number of volunteer opportunities

PROBUS

Members recently enjoyed a really lovely morning tea
and get- together at J&B's. It was so good to catch up
with everyone before shut down!! Many thanks to
Jan & her staff for a delicious selection of cakes &
slices. Yum!!

This morning tea replaced our August meeting.
Unfortunately due to the uncertainty caused by
COVID restrictions we won’t be holding our
September meeting and lunch at J&B’s as was
previously discussed. Hopefully we will be able to
have the meeting at the RS Club on Tuesday 28th
September at 11:00am but lunch will not be
available. This all depends on what COVID has in store
for us. Fingers crossed!

available right now and we would welcome anyone
who would like to come onboard and support our
essential service.”

Meals on Wheels and Social Support in Holbrook -
Walla Walla is truly indebted to its volunteers and
wishes to thank them for their commitment and
resilience over the last 18 months.

“Without their help, we would not be able to
support the health, independence and connection
of over 100 people within our communities”.
Unfortunately, this year we were unable to host a
celebration but instead Meals on Wheels Holbrook
— Walla sent out specially decorated cupcakes and
also “Stay At Home Activity Packs” to help keep
everyone busy during lockdown. The packs
contained word puzzles, maze puzzles, mindfulness
activities and colouring pages and colouring
pencils, as well as lots of ideas on keeping your
mind busy.

As part of this year’s campaign, Meals on Wheels is
also looking to inspire ‘the next generation’ of
volunteers by collaborating with Australian primary
schools and encouraging students to create ‘thank
you’ cards, for volunteers at their local Meals on
Wheels service.

Mrs Broer says it provides an opportunity to shine
a spotlight on the benefits of volunteering, social
responsibility and the importance of caring for
vulnerable members of our community, to the
‘next generation’ of volunteers.

Meals on Wheels, across Australia, supports the
health and wellbeing of over 200,000 older and
vulnerable people within the community, across
over 590 service locations, every year, and has
been doing so for more than 60 years. In Holbrook
we have been supporting people for 51 years and
still have 2 volunteers from the commencement
year! If you can help us out please give the office a
call on 0260363677 for more information.

MEN’S SHED

The men’s shed is currently in lockdown as is
everyone else in the region until at least the 10th
of September. Tonkin plumbing visited the new
shed yesterday 25th to work out the plan for the
plumbing for the toilet and kitchen area. Luckily
we completed building wall frames for the toilet
and kitchen before we went into lockdown. So
nothing happening until the plumbers start
possibly next week. Rod Peters
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ST PATRICK’S

Greetings to the Holbrook Community. As our
second week of lockdown ends | hope you have
been able to draw strength from your loved
ones. The transition to learning from home for
our students was seamless. This is helped by the
fact that our students, K-Yr6, are provided their
own Chromebook to use at school and
subsequently take home with them for learning
from home. | was thrilled to be able to Zoom
with each class last week and engage with their
learning. Thank you to the families who shared
their learning from home experiences. Please
enjoy some of their stories.

Our students of essential workers have been
engaging with their online learning at school.
When they have finished assigned work they
have lots of outside time and free play.

May God’s blessings be with you all, Melanie
Dusterhoft Mavrick Principal

Raphael 25.8.21 prm
Raphael and :
siblings doing
volcanic science
experiment.
Vinegar, red
food dye and bi
carb soda.
Dishwashing
liqguid makes the
bubbles even
bigger!

Harriet 24.8.21

Time Spent Outside

Whoosh!! The football sailed straight past me
into the garden. George and | were playing
touch football.

Isaac- | have been riding my blue motorbike
around the farm and checking the sheep and
new lambs. | have been riding around my house
lots of times on my new track. Over the week-
end | helped my dad to catch the lambs and put a
ring on their tails. We also had to trim the mums
bottoms to keep them clean. We cooked a roast
in the camp oven and made campfire popcorn
with butter and salt; it was super delicious and
good for us.

| enjoyed catching the lambs the most. Dad said

that | am such a good helper on the farm.
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HOLBROOK PUBLIC SCHOOL
It probably looks a little different
if you have driven past Holbrook
Public School over the past
fortnight. The absence of children
certainly changes the way
teaching and learning is
happening across our state. .
It is such a shift, an uncertainty, a
juggle amongst our daily lives. Not /;
much can be said about the|
current situation that you haven’t |
already heard through various "
forms of media. Home learning is
happening, and we will take it
week by week until we learn
otherwise.

Teachers have thoroughly enjoyed seeing their students on Zoom meetings throughout the week. For
many of you, Zoom will be familiar; however, for those who have not yet experienced a Zoom
meeting, it is where you can video call numerous people at one time on the computer. You can hear
and see everyone at the same time. It is a great communication tool. Students can see their friends,
practice speaking in front of a group, follow protocols, read social cues, and set themselves up to
participate. Students have soldiered on, and the resilience and positivity demonstrated by them all is
astounding.

Students are learning in multiple ways — learning packs consisting of worksheets and concrete
materials, online modelled learning through teacher videos and Zoom classes. We are all in this
together! We want to thank the parents and carers in our school community for engaging and
supporting their children in the learning that has been set.

It goes without saying that this is an incredibly tricky time for a lot of us. The poem on adjacent page
looks at the silver lining of home-schooling (parents, stay with me!) — the little things that will make
the biggest difference, and the way we might look back on it for the moments we gained, rather than
the moments we lost. Reading and reflecting, we hope that this helps all parents in the community
take a positive view on the days of home-
schooling and remind them that they now have Community Radio Station
the ability to change the days and find the fun 2GHR 96.7FM 026036 3428
when children need a little breather too. Take
care, parents, friends and families of Holbrook!

Holbrook Community Website
www.holbrook.nsw.au

[ 1 AFFORDABLE PSYCHOLOGICAL SERVICES
o &
REGENERATIVE

Physiotherapy & Sports Injury Rehabilitation P SY CH ()L () GY
Physiotherapist- Sarah Finlay
(Bachelor of Exercise & Sport Science, Masters of Physiotherapy) Speak to your doctor or contact

APA member. Sports injuries, back and neck injuries, muscle &
joint injuries, women'’s health, pre & post natal programs.
Workcover NSW, DVA, MAA, TAC Private health rebates available 0493 087 228

Holbrook Hospital, Bowler St, Holbrook

Lauren to discuss your needs:

FOR BOOKINGS & ENQUIRIES HOLBROOK, WALLA, TELEHEALTH

Call Sarah on 0409 907 058 WWW.REGENERATIVEPSYCHOLOGY.COM.AU
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HOLBROOK PUBLIC SCHOOL CONTINUED

We remember the day when we waved our
goodbye, and stood at the school gate and tried
not to cry...when we wished for just one more
moment alone...of playtimes and snuggles

and laughter at home...

So now here we are, with our surprise second
chance

To make memories together where we laugh and
we dance.

It’s not always just work, we can fit in the play —
and those are the moments we’ll remember each
day.

When it all gets too hard when the schoolwork’s
too much,

Remember you’re not just their teacher, you have
a magic touch...you can wave round your wand and
grant wishes of fun, when those moments are
needed — not just when work is done.

And yes, they may cry, stamp their feet, scream
and moan

As you wish for one second, just one moment
alone

But those frustrations aren’t a failure in this
parenting race

It’s because you’re not just a ‘school’, you’re their
safest space.

And whilst at school, they’d sit and hold in their
fears — with you, they don’t have to, they can
show you those tears...

So, try to rekindle that bond that has drifted, now
you’re back home together and normality’s shifted
It may not be exactly as you’d planned

But know that you’re winning as life deals you this
hand

You’ve been here before, raising children at home,
and the only thing different is how much they have
grown.

So, keep going, keep trying, keep on and stay sane,
With your many hats as you drift through the
lanes...

Of parenting, teaching, employee and chef

(And no, we won't judge you if you never get
dressed)

They may not have our playground, a desk or a
school

But they have something better...your children
have you!

Copyright © Sarah Hurst - Arthurwears.com
https://www.arthurwears.com/2021/02/a-
homeschooling-poem.html

LEST WE FORGET — WILLIAM W. COOK
Leading Aircraftman William “Bill” Cook, was born
in Holbrook in 1925, the son of Norman and Amelia
Cook. He left his job at Woomargama Station in
1944 to enlist in the Royal Australian Air Force.
After his service during World War Two, William
volunteered to join the British Commonwealth
Occupation Force (BCOF); a taskforce created in
1945 for the purpose of enforcing the terms of
Japan’s unconditional surrender which had ended
the war the previous September. Whilst United
States forces were responsible for the military
government, the BCOF was responsible for
supervising demilitarisation and the disposal of
Japan's war industries. It was dismantled in 1952,
when the Japanese Peace Treaty came into effect.
William, as a plant operator, was posted to the No.
5 Airfield Construction Squadron, nicknamed “The
Flying Shovels.” It's primary objective during the
Occupation of Japan was to provide engineering
support. Along with employed Japanese labourers
and tradesmen the Squadron conducted the
important role of repairing and maintaining
airfields.

Stationed about 40kms from Hiroshima at lwakuni,
William stayed in what used to be a Japanese naval
and air force college. During his time there he was
able to visit Hiroshima — or what was left of it.
Writing home, he explained that little remained of
the city. All around where the atomic bomb
exploded was complete havoc and devastation.

In late January 1947 while at lwakuni, William was
diagnosed seriously ill with a cerebral tumour. He
was repatriated to Australia and admitted to a
RAAF Hospital but was later transferred to the
Alfred Hospital in Melbourne where he died on the
18th  February
1947.

Aged twenty-
one, William
Cook was buried
in Springvale
War Cemetery in
Melbourne with
the headstone
inscription: "Not
Just Today But
Every Day In
Silence We
Remember."
J.R.M.

AUSTRALLSN WAR MEM ORIAL

PO4832.001
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GREATER HUME COUNCIL NEWS

Business dealt with at the meeting included:
Council resolved to strongly support the
establishment of a four bay RFS Brigade station at
the Gerogery Recreation Reserve.

Council resolved to approve a 2 lot subdivision at
60 Wallace Street Holbrook subject to 11
conditions.

With the postponement of the Local Government
elections, Cr Heather Wilton will continue in the
position of Mayor until the 4 December elections,
however an election for the position of Deputy
Mayor will be required at the September meeting.
Week commencing 10 January 2022 Community
grants from the Bushfire Community Recovery and
Resilience Fund (BCRRF) have been approved to
the value of $26,190.36 have been approved for
the Wantagong and Wymah/Bowna RFS Brigades
along with Holbrook Meals on Wheels.

Council will contribute $600 to the Southern
Sports Academy for the 2021/2022 vyear to
support three local athletes that are attending the
Academy.

The Community Engagement Strategy for the
Community Strategic Plan Review was approved.
The strategy outlines various ways the community
can engage with Council to assist in the review
and development of the Community Strategic
Plan. Council will be seeking feedback from a
variety of stakeholders to understand the key
priorities for the shire.

Council approved the relocation of the Holbrook
Community Garden from St Patricks School to
public land adjacent to the Holbrook Library
complex. A management committee will be
established to oversee the management and
operation of the garden.

Council noted the report on the 2017-2022
Delivery Plan / 2020-2021 Operational Plan. The
report highlighted various achievements of
Council for the period 1 July 2020 — 30 June 2021.
Greater Hume Council are an active member of
the Murray Taskforce for the NSW Growing
Regions of Welcome Pilot program. The taskforce
will guide the strategic approach to newcomer
attraction and retention, community welcome,
employment and support service coordination.
Council has appointed Fulton-Hogan to the Spray
Sealing Works for Greater Hume and Lockhart at a
cost of $1,747,867.08 exc. GST.

Meeting agendas and minutes are available for

viewing at any time on Council’s website.

Go to www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au for all your
Council information such as contact information,
to lodge a customer request, news, events,
development applications and forms, careers,
waste and recycling, library and community
services, works and projects, business and
investment, grants, youth, Council meetings
agendas and minutes, children services, water and
waste water, pet registrations, your rates, have
your say and so much more. If you have friends
and family visiting go to
www.visitgreaterhume.com.au to be inspired and
plan your day with lots of suggested tours and
activities. Cr Heather Wilton

LADIES BOWLS

Roll Up, Roll Up, Roll Up

Hello to everyone once again.

It has been a very quiet time for us Lawn
Bowlers , as it is with most other sporting
activities at the moment, with events being put
on hold, postponed or even cancelled, because of
restrictions put in place from (you know what).
On my last entry into the Happenings, our
Holbrook Ladies Bowls were holding a fund
raising cake stall and wood raffle for our team of
Fours players to go to South Tamworth to
compete in the State Finals.

On a "good note" we would like to thank the
Holbrook community for their support in buying
lots of yummy treats, and tickets in our raffles,
we appreciate your support very much. The
winner in the Wood Raffle was, Rick Murphy and
he was very pleased, as he was in short supply at
the time. Thank you again to Murray Jones for
donating the wood. On a "sad note" due to all
restrictions put in place at the moment, ALL State
Championships in Lawn Bowls have been
cancelled, so we don't get to go to South
Tamworth to represent our Club after all. |
suppose we can look at it from a different
perspective being that: Even though we aren't
able to go away to compete, we finished in the
top 16 in the State, which is a wonderful honour
coming from such a small group of bowlers.

| don't have much more news to report on at the
moment, but hopefully we will be returning back
to our greens and we can create some more
Happenings to share with you all.
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LADY GAIL’S TALES The human touch

I've just heard we have another two weeks of
lockdown. | am a people person. That’s why |
work seven days per week. | love interacting with
people that come to my shop. I'm not a TV,
phone or internet person, | am a person’s person.
This story happened between Covid restrictions.
A lady who had been to my shop maybe six or
seven times over a couple of years, pulled up,
hesitated, then got out of her car. | was still
putting out the rustic animals. | could see she had
been crying. | walked towards her, asking, “Are
you OK? Is everything alright?” (Silly question
really). “No,” she said, as she burst into tears.
‘I've just had to have my cat put down”. “l don’t
know your name but can | give you a hug?” |
asked. “That’s what I've come for,” she said.
Having cried and sobbed, she told me her name is
Marcia, her cat was 18 years old. She has no
family other than her two cats (now one) and her
dog and she needed a hug. That human
connection.

GOLF

Dads Army Golf. 19/8/2021 9 hole event. Winner
Jim Maskus. 2nd Alan Buchanan. 3rd Mick Smith.
ntp 14th Jim Corrigan. Dads Army 26/8/2021 9
hole event. Winner Gordon Webb. 2nd Mark
Lowry naga Jim Maskus.

Veterans 18 hole event 26/8/2021 Winner
Gordon Webb. 2nd Mick Smith. ntp 3rd Lawrie
Ryan.5th Gordon Webb. 10th Alan Atherton.14th
Gordon Webb

Results of Saturday 21/8/2021 18 hole Stableford
Winner

Justin Mohr. 2nd lan Wettenhall. Ball Comp
Winners. Mark Lowry on a c/b ntp 3rd Alan
Buchanan 9th Mark Lowry. 14th Justin Mobhr.
Naga, [ or the politically correct term} the
encouragement award, goes to Alan Buchanan.
Results of Sunday 22/8/2021 18 hole Stableford.
Winner, Brooke Mathewson. 2nd Chris Spokes on
c/b. Ball comp. winners. Gordon Webb. Greg
Gibbs. Alan Atherton. Phil Spokes. ntp 3rd
Gordon Webb. 9th Jade Rangi. 16th Brooke
Mathewson. Naga. Simon Mohr.

False news last edition. the last round of the
Championships has still not been played at the
time of writing this. Covid has a lot to answer for.
Hopefully soon.

COOKARDINIA MEMORIAL HALL
CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT 2020-2021

Our Hall is located midway between Henty, Culcairn
and Holbrook and sits in a tranquil rural setting.
Originally constructed as a memorial to soldiers
from the Cookardinia region who served in WW1.
The War Memorial board was revamped and a
Memorial Stone laid on 11/11/2018 during the
Celebration of Peace, commemorating 100 years
since the end of WW1.

The brick complex has a hall with seating capacity
for 100 people, kitchen {fully equipped}, supper
room, meeting room, tables and chairs, parking and
toilet facilities. Tennis Courts are located close by.
The committee has over the past twelve months
made the following improvements, installation of
electric heaters and an insulated ceiling in the
supper room. All rooms are cooled by electric fans.
In addition the meeting room has reverse cycle air
conditioning. These improvements were partly
funded through a very successful Trivia and auction
night held in August 2019. We are very grateful for
the generosity of regional donors who supplied
goods and services for auction or cash donations.
The committee has recently applied unsuccessfully
for a Crown Lands grant to upgrade toilet, kitchen
and hygiene facilities to meet the standards
required during the COVID pandemic. The grant was
considerably oversubscribed thus we were not
successful this time.

Unfortunately, we were not able to hold our
Cookardinia AGM which includes all our local
management committees due to the present
lockdown. However, we do not sit idle.

Plans to upgrade the toilet suites, provide
dispensers for soap and sanitiser throughout the
complex, provide easy to clean stainless steel
benches and handwashing facilities in the kitchen
are still being formulated. Also, planned as a future
improvement is the levelling and replacement of
original flooring in the meeting room.

The Hall has been used for weekly exercise classes
run by Bounce Physiotherapy, a family reunion,
Mulga bike tours stop over, tennis weekend and
Holbrook Landcare community meeting during the
year. We are able to book small events at present.
We look forward to hosting larger events once
COVID restrictions have eased.

Consider your next event or celebration might be
held at Cookardinia Hall for bookings phone Kym
0427366170 or contact Greater Hume Council.
Chairperson Kym Hulme
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HOLBROOK ADULT RIDING CLUB SHADE ‘

GRANT COMPLETE
Holbrook Adult Riding Club recently completed_ﬁ_rv
their shade structure, with the most part of it g
funded from Greater Hume Shire Community .,
Development Grant, and funds raised from the it
Trivia Night in February. It has completed the §
previous shipping container clubhouse project
(funded with a grant from Riverina Water), and =
given a safe shade area for riders and families to §
congregate. :
Covid restrictions caused a few headaches, having started in 2019. Working Bees scheduled then
postponed. It was finally installed in May. We hope to host horse events, now, with much improved
infrastructure. Thank you to Greater Hume for the grant, we are incredibly grateful.

HOLBROOK LANDCARE

Nick's been busy soiling his undies!

Nick recently completed the first stage of soil
testing for our ‘soil quality and health in pasture
systems’ project. A total of 16 pasture paddocks _ TR
across the region (from Gerogery to Tumbarumba) .. = = TR
were analysed and sampled. One of the field e
measurements used was the infamous ‘Soil Your
Undies’ test that involves burying a pair of 100%
cotton underpants in the topsoil and leaving for 2
months. After 60 days the undies will be dug up
and assessed for how well they have decomposed.
This is an indicator for how abundant and active the soil microbes are. Other field measurements
conducted included earthworm counts, organism counts, sub-clover nodulation scoring, infiltration
rate, slaking and dispersion, and groundcover percentage. A sample of the topsoil was also collected
and sent to a laboratory for a range of biology tests. Results can be expected towards the end of the
year.

New Soil Health Videos: We have developed a series of short videos on soil health in pasture
systems. The content is relevant to pasture systems here in the Holbrook region and provides some
useful information and techniques for landholders to assess and improve soil health on farm. You can
view the videos on our YouTube channel and find the links on the ‘Resources’ page of the Holbrook
Landcare website.

Burrumbuttock Field Day Postponed: The field day scheduled for this week at the Future SOILS Acid
Soil Trial Site has become a victim of lockdown. A new date will be advised when we are in a better
position to make a decision.

Holbrook Landcare Office closed: At present the majority of the Holbrook Landcare staff are
working from home. We are all still able to be contacted by email or phone, so please feel free to
either leave a message on the office line or contact one of the Project Officers directly, and we will
get back to you as soon as we can.

HISTORY QUIZ

Who am I? | was a Councillor appointed in the first Germanton [Holbrook] Shire Council. There is a
lane named after me in Albury, but nothing in Holbrook.
Answer: Charles Albert Smithwick and Smithwick Lane in Albury.
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FROM THE ANGLICAN CHURCH

We are in testing times due to the Covid with lock
downs, wearing masks, slow or no trade for some
businesses, and even coping with being isolated
from friends, family and neighbours, etc. We are
all affected by what is happening and it is difficult.

| recently spoke with a man that had to isolate
himself within his own home because as he had
accidentally come into contact with a Covid19
positive person. He was in isolation in his own
home with his wife and children only meters away
from him. He said he endured his isolation
cheerfully because, he knew that contacting his
family could bring them illness and maybe death.
His isolation was an act of love, and when we apply
love to difficult things, we can endure them.

In the Gospel of Mark, chapter 12 verse 29, Jesus
said; “Love the Lord your God with all your heart,
and soul and mind and strength, and love your
neighbour as yourself.” Jesus called these two
commandments the greatest of all, because they
require love.

| was recently told that the Anti Covid19 protesters
should be shot! However, we have to remember
that someone loves these people, they have family
etc, who love them. | am not condoning what they
do, but | do ask, “Do we have the right to choose
who lives or dies according to what they do or have
done?” If this was the law, | would have been shot
many years ago, what about you?

We can mistakenly measure love by, the gifts we
give and receive, or how much time we spend with
each other, or what reward should | get in return
for loving others, even if | only pretend to love
them! How is true love measured? It is measured
by asking yourself, “how much do | love God, how
much do | love myself, and, how much do | love
others?” There is only one answer for all these
which is; love all the same. This brings us back to
what Jesus called the Great Commandment which
is all about love.

Many people are isolated, but we can still
communicate be it at a distance with a wave, a
telephone call, or we can even do something old
fashioned like write a letter, let people know you
love them. | read recently, “When forgiveness and
sacrifice are applied to life, true love begins. Stay
safe and let your love shine in these difficult times.

Best wishes from the Anglican Church at Holbrook
and Woomargama. C/o Reverend Stephen Davis,
0429 845 525.

\\%

WOOMARGAMA
HOTEL

679 Woomargama Way, Woomargama NSW 2644
(02) 6020 5232

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday - Closed.
Wednesday from 3pm
Thursday to Sunday 11am

Lunch and Dinner dine in or takeaway.
Wednesday 6pm-9pm
Thursday to Sunday 12pm-3pm and 6pm-9pm
Events every week

Wednesday night Meat Raffle
Thursday Night- PIZZA NIGHT

Full dining and function rooms available.
10 Motel rooms available
Double, triple and family rooms
Find out more detail on our Facebook page.

THE HOLBROOK
PHARMACY

The Holbrook Pharmacy has a new range of
Ashdene Insulated drink bottles and Ashdene
reusable shopping bags.

We also have new stock arriving daily.

Hours of operation:
Mon-Fri 9-5pm (we close for lunch 1pm-1.30pm)
& Sat 9am-12noon.

Phone: 02 6036 2055 Mobile: 0482 648 982
Fax: 02 6036 2360
Website: www.holbrookpharmacy.com.au
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MINI EARTHWORKS

Tree Stump Removal

Rotary Hoe
Yard Levelling
Landscaping
Post Holes
Trenching

If you want to dig it, pipe it, pump it

or fix it —we can do it!

0403 191 780
www.blueysplumbin.com.au

Holbrook Cabinets & Joinery

’ Aaron McGibbon 0412201165

‘ Lot 1 Millswood Road, Holbrook NSW 2644

Email: holbrookcabinetsandjoinery@live.com.au

Specialising In:-

-Kitchen, Bathroom & Laundry Renovations
-Shop & Office fit Outs

-Wardrobes and Entertainment Units
-Benchtops In All Types Of Materials

AKRO CONSTRUCTIONS

Josh Boers
Builders Lic: 320042C
M: 0429 417 640
E:akroconstructions@hotmail.com

Specialising in:
- Decks & Verandahs / Carports
- Renovations / Repairs & Maintenance
- Welding & fabrication / Cattle yard repairs
- Bobcat Hire / Tip Truck

Luke Whitehead

Renovation & Maintenance

Shop Fit Outs
Kitchens Bathrooms

Laundries

= For all your home renovations
' and repairs

Ph: 0499 909 300
Lic No. 261825c

Ferg's Electrical

Brian Ferguson

8 Albury $t, Holbrook NSW 2644
ferthy 1 @bigpond.com.au
License No. 215949C

Ph: 0417 362 702

pestpac

Pty. Ltd.
Pest Control and Carpet Cleaning

Termites ¢ Spiders
Mice/Rats & More!

Farms & Residential
“Locating Termite Nests,
Our Specialty”

Call Pestpac Now!
6036 9598
0437 369 593

www.pestpac.com.au
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TLV CONSTRUCTIONS

Service, Quality and Tradesmanship

New homes

Extensions and renovations

Maintenance and repairs
CONSTRUCTIONS Insurance works

Plumbers, Drainers & Gasfitters

Bobcats, Excavators & Tippers

Farm Water Supply Tristan Mob 0414 688 250 ﬁ

Reticulation, Trenching tivconstructions@bigpond.com T Gt

Troughs, Tanks & Solar Pumps

. r PLUMBING "
Septic Systems s n
" PAUL POTOCNIK 1

Septic & Trade Waste Pumping we Kitchen & Bathroom Renovations EE

Sand & Gravel Cartage "o Roof & Guttering "

i . . : « o Hot Water Replacement
If you want to dig it, pipe it, pumpiit J2° "0 S als

or fix it - we can do it! "e Maintenance
we Sewage Blockages

" e Gas Installations "

Mobile: 0403 191 780 % Vic Lic: No. 45354 NSW Lic: No. 195486C
www.blueysplumbin.com.au . 4

3 Ph: 0447 150 165 ;

Specialising in:
LESteI‘ & SOn Wheel Alignments & Wheel Balancing

\) Funeral Directors Small Motor Repairs & Servicing
A tradition of personal, professional care since 1907 Vehicle Repairs & Servicing

Tyre Sales, Fitting & Repairs Husqgvarna

Husqvarna- Sales & Repairs

)

359 Wantigong Street Roadworthy Inspections

North Albury NSW 2640 / Ph 02 60 362524, or call in i
Phone: 02 6040 5066 3 at 81 Albury St. Holbrook lafs
24 hours, 7 days Andrew Harbick & Darren Eddy to see how we can best

service your needs.

H FARM TREE MAINTENANCE

ELECT RO MILG.S Driveways cleared to 8 metres.

LA T EN N A S Unwanted trees felled.
Dead trees ringed for firewood.

. Orchards Pruned.
Servicing Holbrook weekly for over 20 years Plantation Maintenance

Sales Service and Installation / Qualified Technicians
Servicing Holbrook Area Weekly

HOLBROOK
TYRE SERVICE

Your first choice

Thinning and pruning service available. 4 wheel
drive cherry picker for pruning to 8 metres.

TV Antennas & tuning .... LCD Sales Phone me: | will be happy to come out and view
Extra TV outlets & wall mounting your plantation with you and offer my advice.
VAST satellite systems for black spots Fully insured No fee—no obligation
Zane 0408 698 000 (Albur ' '
(Albiry) John: 0428 211 837
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COMMUNITY DIARY

September 2021

Sun5

Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Holbrook Pony Club Rally @ HEC

Mon 6 Billabong High School Science Fair
Tue 7  Billabong High P&C meeting
Fril0 OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Sun 12 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Anglican Church 11am @ Woomargama
Tue 14 Parables for Living 11am @ Knox Church
Hall
Holbrook Amateur Swimming Club AGM
7pm @ RS Club
Sat 18 Working Dog Auction @ Equine Centre
Sun 19 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Tue 21 Little Billabong CWA 12 noon
Fri24  OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Snr Football/Netball Presentation Night
Sun 26 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Tue 28 Probus 11am @ RS Club
Thu 30 Show Society meeting
October 2021
Sun 3  Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Tue5 Holb Sporting Complex AGM 7pm @
“Middle” Pub
Fri 8 OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Sat 9 Cadet Championships @ Equine Centre
Sun 10 RFSA Cadet Championships @ Equine
Centre
Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Anglican Church 11am @ Woomargama
Football/Netball Club 200 Club
Tue 12 Parables for Living 11am @ Knox Church
Fri15 Free Tax Help @ Library Complex
Sun 17 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Fri22  OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Sun 24 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Sun 31 Holbrook Pony Club Competition Day
November 2021
Fri 5 100" Anglican Flower Show
Sun7  Woolpack Museum Celebrates 50 years
Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Tue9  Parables for Living 11am @ Knox Church
Fri1l2  OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Sun 14 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Anglican Church 11am @ Woomargama
Sun 21 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Fri26  OMNI Group 10.30am @ RS Club
Sun 28 Anglican Church 9.30am @ Holbrook
Tue 30 Probus 1lam @ RS Club

MONDAYS & FRIDAYS
9AM - 8PM

CALL OR TEXT
0483 811 424

BOOK NOW

LOCATED AT 107 ALBURY ST HOLBROOK
NEXT TO THE LAUNDROMAT

© 0

YOGA @
FORYOU

Join me at the Library Complex
General Classes
Wednesday 9-10am & Thursday 5.30-6.45pm
Gentle Yoga
Wednesday 10.15-11.15am

Commencement date to be confirmed
Practice yoga for improved sleep, strength and flexibility
and a greater sense of well being physically and mentally.

Enquiries and Registration:
Sue Rutledge: 0419 606 581 holbrookyoga@gmail.com

Need tax help?

FREE Tax Help — 2021
@ the Holbrook Library

One place left for
Friday 15" October

BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL
call into the Library
or phone 02 6036 0173
Get your tax return completed with the
assistance of an accredited Tax Agent at any
council office.

If your income is less than $60,000 or you are on
a Disability Pension then make an appointment
now at any GHC office — sorry no business tax

can be processed.

HOLBROOK R&D Home Maintenance

For all your home maintenance
Painting, tiling, plaster, repairs, bathroom, laundry,
and reno’s.

» No Job Too Small

ABN 33 146 093 819 Ring Rod 0418 675 193
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CHANGES TO THE IGA WINDOW

GARDEN SUPPLIES YARD
For the local community wondering what’s CLEAN'NG
been happening at the IGA garden supplies
yard, two local businesses have taken over. Professional work
McCarthy Bulk Haulage PTY LTD has taken guaranteed.
over the soil/gravel part. The main shed is
now being used by D and C Schirmer
Contracting. Big improvements can be seen
around the yard. Please see ads for more info
and contact details.

Contact Rob Jacka

on 0417 678 068 ﬁ;

-

Years of experience and now servin
D & C Schirmer P g
Wagga Wagga, Holbrook, Henty,
c°l|tl'_ﬂ¢tll'l9 Culcairn, Junee & Coolamon.

Obligation free quotes.
No travel time costs charged and a very

o skid steer work modest fuel charge.

o cattle yard clean out/modifications . . .
o rural shed repairs/installation Work includes cleaning screens, sills

o tipper truck hire and more.... and tracks. Removal of spider webs
and wasps also removed.

¢ welding
@ rural maintenance and servicing

PIC*COLLAGE

Holhrook Stores

past, present, future - serving the community

Holbrook Stores Soil & Gravel supplies on Wallace St.
has been sold to Jamie, of McCarthy Bulk Haulage.
You can Phone Jamie on 0421 077 035 today!

TRADING HOURS: 8.00am-7.00pm Monday to Friday; 8.00am —4.00pm Saturday; 9.00am-4.00pm Sunday
(Bulk hardware services available until 12 noon Saturday)
155 Albury Street, Holbrook Ph: 02 6036 2111 Email: accounts@holbrookstores.com.au
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Nutrien Harcourts

58 Young Street, Holbrook $240,000

-~ SEMISECLUDED LIFESTYLE Web ID: LPZ3448
Located at the eastern end of Young Street, we offer this refurbished 2 B/R home.

. Spacious B/R’s with BIR's, ceiling fan and split system in master bedroom. New
kitchen and bathroom, floating floorboards throughout. Spacious lounge with split
system. North facing with verandah assisting to keep the home cool. Carport and

= laundry to the western side of the house. Double shed with duel access. Securely
~ fenced, spacious back yard of trees, lawn and minimal garden.

164 AIbury Street, HoIbrook $60,000
VACANT LAND Web ID: LPZ3436

Situated at the Northern end of Albury Street, 2 Blocks remain. Neighbouring the Byer Motel,
newly fenced to the North side. Zoned RU5 Village.

° Lot 2, Albury St 580m2  (Approx) $60,000
o Lot 3, Albury St 580m2  (Approx) $60,000

16 Hay Street, Woomargama $210,000

& OPPORTUNITY TO RESTORE Web ID: LPZ3438
This property will appeal to a buyer chasing a challenge.
| Build in the 1950's, but vacant for some time now, this property will require some
) attention before being in a livable state. 1 title, set on 2032m2. 3 bedroom double
¥ brick house with carport and off street parking. Solar power, secure shed, extra
garden shedding. Additional inclusions and information available.
Inspections by appointment.

69 Bowler Street, Holbrook $320,000

1930 BUNGALOW HOME Web ID: LPZ3444
This double red brick home is in a great location within walking distance to all
amenities, sporting complex, pool, schools, hospital and RS Club Golf and Bowling
Club - this 2 bedroom period home can suit retirees, first home buyer or investor.
Features include 2 spacious bedrooms with new carpet & built-ins, tidy kitchen and
dining area with open living area opening out to a neat back yard. Natural Gas
heating, overhead fans. Easy care garden. Inspection by appointment.

AUCTION

hrough robes & ensuite.
en with adjoining
pcurely fenced with

Nutrien Harcourts 02 6036 2033 156 Albury St, Holbrook
Margot Pitzen 0407 658 401

ISSN 1832-0198 (print); ISSN 2652-1296 (online) 1100 FREE COPIES PRINTED
Holbrook Happenings 16 1 September 2021



